

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting –December 8, 2009

MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on December , 2009 at approximately 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 4




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Ingersoll called the meeting to order and announced that students from Weatherbee Elementary would lead the Pledge of Allegiance and present a musical selection.

SPECIAL SUPRISE FOR OUTGOING CHAIRMAN JUDI MILLER

Chairman Ingersoll presented Dr. Judi Miller with a token of appreciation for her leadership as Chairman of the School Board for 2008-09.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed New/Amended Policies #3.53, #5.24, #5.32, #7.70, #8.31
Chairman Ingersoll opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on proposed new and amended policies as follows:


#3.53 – Social Security Numbers


#5.24 – Student Assignment Generally & Student Transfers


#5.32 – Zero Tolerance for Crimes and Victimization


#7.70 – Purchasing and Bidding; Prohibition of Fraud


#8.31 – Student Transportation

There were no comments received from the public and thus, Chairman Ingersoll closed the public hearing.  Board members had received the policies prior to the meeting for purposes of review.  There were no other comments from board members and Superintendent Lannon made his recommendation.

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board adopt



Policies #3.53, #5.24, #5.32, #7.70, and #8.31 as presented  




(Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES

11.10.09, 11.17.09

Action:

There was a motion to approve the minutes for



November 10 and 17, 2009 (Hensley/Carvelli/




Carried 5-0). 
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. KP Outstanding Educator for Holocaust Education - Todd Hibbard 
West Gate K-8 Principal Robert Cranmer introduced Mr. Todd Hibbard and extended congratulations to him, on behalf of the Board, for his achievement as winner of the Outstanding Educator for Holocaust Education award.  Mr. Hibbard was the only middle school teacher in the state to be honored by this award.
 2. JK Recognition of Rose Davenport for Paintings in District Office

This item was postponed.
 3. JK United Way of St. Lucie County Sponsor Award

Ms. Cris Adams from United Way of St. Lucie County thanked the Board for the continued help and generous support/fundraising efforts by schools and employees for the School Supplies for Students program.  More money was raised and more students (4,200 in need of school supplies) were helped this year then in past years.  Ms. Adams stated this was an incredible program that had been embraced by the community—, "People here do care and they do help."  A special thank-you was given to the Transportation Department (Celeste Lafountain), and White City Elementary (Principal Jackie Lynch and staff members).
 4. ML Letter of Support for Solar Energy Project – County Commissioner Doug Coward

County Commissioner Charles Grande addressed the Board and asked for its support of St. Lucie County's Energy Block Grant Application through the Department of Energy that will allow many in the community to purchase Photovoltaic systems to make their homes and businesses more energy efficient.  The grant would allow the County to become a leader in alternative/renewable energy and to create jobs and economic opportunity at a time when it is most needed.  It would reduce the nation's dependence on fossil fuels and lower its production of greenhouse gases and carbon emissions.  
Commission Grande said the County was looking to create a non-profit community development bank (CDFI) that would serve to help people pay for things like roof-top or hot water heater solar when they could not pay for the up-front investment. 

Consultant Laurence Davenport explained that a CDFI was a non-profit bank that is regulated by the Treasury Department.  It has the ability to make loans and typically leverages its monies at a five to one ratio.  They are started by municipalities to provide financing into low and moderate income communities but are also being used to fund green/solar initiatives like the one being currently proposed.  Banks usually provide very low interest rate loans to the non-profit bank and they receive CRA credits from the federal government for assisting such initiatives.  Local agencies that were supportive of this initiative were the Economic Development Council,  the Research Park, Fort Pierce Utilities Authority, the Regional Planning Council, and the City of Port St. Lucie.   
Mrs. Hensley was very pleased to have received this request and reminded everyone that the community has talked frequently about this type of initiative for many years.


Action:

The Superintendent read a letter into the record and 




recommended the Board approve the Letter of Support




as presented (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
 5. JM Bowl for Kids Sake Recognition 
Dr. Judi Miller and Big Brothers/Big Sisters Corporate Board President Gail Cavanaugh came forward to recognize schools that participated in the "Bowl for Kids Sake" fundraiser.  Over $110,000 was received in cash and pledges this year and Mrs. Cavanaugh thought that was "awesome".  The top ten schools that contributed to this effort were: Lawnwood Elementary, Mariposa Elementary, St. Lucie West K-8, Francis K. Sweet Elementary, Palm Pointe Educational Research School, West Gate K-8, Morningside Elementary, St. Lucie West Centennial High (3rd place), Rivers Edge Elementary (2nd place), and Floresta Elementary (1st place and top fundraiser for the last five years in a row). 
CTA REPORT 

The Vice President of CTA/CU, Ms. Vicki Rodriguez, said the Union values the relationship it has with the Board and the collaborative process developed over the last several years which was a model across the state.  Quite a bit had been achieved through the collaborative bargaining process.  Both sides had worked together in a manner that was envied by colleagues.   After citing various goals achieved throughout the district by working together, Ms. Rodriguez then said she had an urgent plea to make on behalf of her members.  Members had had enough; they didn't want to hear anything else about the economy (national, state or local).  They couldn't continue to work at 110% everyday with no financial reward in sight.  Ms. Rodriguez maintained that the district currently had the ability to give all members an increase in pay with some risk attached.  The district has $3 million in non-recurring funds from the Verizon grant, a rainy-day unspent fund balance of over 4%, and millions of dollars in the capital fund that could potentially be transferred for a one time payment to employees and it was time to do just that.  There were many districts in the state who have decided that their employees were worth the risk—that they were deserving, that their employees needed more compensation.  Tomorrow, the District's employees were going to see a 19.5% increase in their health insurance benefits which meant that everyone was taking a pay cut.  Please tell them that they are worth it.   
CWA REPORT

No report.
SCHEDULED SPEAKER

 6. Ned Schuster – Adequacy of School Funding 

Mr. Ned Schuster addressed the Board and started his remarks by stating the Legislature controlled the education dollars in Florida and its members had decided that they were going to go against what the public said in the constitutional amendment passed by 70% in 1998.  The amendment reads that, "The education of the children is a fundamental value of the people of the state of Florida.  It is therefore a paramount duty of the state to made adequate provisions for education of all the children residing within its borders.  Adequate provisions shall be made by law for a uniform, effective, safe, secure, and high quality system of public schools that allows students to obtain a high quality education."  Mr. Schuster said there was only one other state in the nation that had similar strong language—Washington—a state that funds their schools on a per student basis by one-third more than Florida.  How can two states in the nation that say education is their paramount responsibility of the state when one funds so high and one funds so low?  Mr. Schuster said it doesn't make any sense.  The Florida lottery (originally designed for K-12 education) only gives education 23.4 % of its funds.  A Heritage Foundation (a national think tank) study showed that between 1994 and 2004, Florida ranked 49th in K-12 per pupil funding.  Local homeowners now bear the responsibility of supporting and paying for K-12 education.  By not following the Constitution and by not following what 70% of voters said in 1998, legislators have shown a total lack of respect to the citizens, voters, and kids of the state.   In the last two years, the district took $50 million in cuts.  That money should be going to the school district.

Board members thanked Mr. Schuster for his comments and the packet of information he had compiled.  It was noted that the Florida School Boards Association has an advocacy group working on its own measures and they were very determined to be more proactive as an organization.  St. Lucie County was fortunate to have citizens with the same values all working together in the same direction.  Parents and community members were as concerned as the practitioners in the field.  There was a concern that the previous administration had stripped most of the state's trust funds and consequently, unless the state looked at changing an antiquated taxation system into something innovative, education would probably continue to receive the same results.  The shift of funding from sales tax to property tax by almost 20% was driving down the amount of money school districts receive.  The district had three years of seeing its per student allocation drop from the state.  
Mr. Schuster assured the Board he intended to stay involved and said he would be connecting with other parent groups and citizens to begin coordinating efforts.  He offered his phone and email information for all to use.  He indicated he would be setting up a website eventually.

CONSENT AGENDA 


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



consent agenda items #7 through #10 (#11 and #12 were



deleted), and #13 through #18 (#19 pulled for separate




vote), #20, #21 (#22 was deleted), #23, and  #24 as presented  



(Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, and with regard to consent agenda item #24, board members discussed the visibility, sponsorship, and contribution that the University of Florida provides to students and the community.
SEPARATE VOTE ITEM #19 – MASTER AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES WITH PAUL JACQUIN & SONS, INC.

Item #19 was pulled from the consent agenda for separate vote.  There was an unscheduled speaker request form received from Mr. Mike Jacquin who wanted to address this item.  Mr. Jacquin, his family members and colleagues stood during the meeting to show their support to Jacquin & Sons, Inc. and their commitment to the Board.  Mr. Jacquin said he was hopeful that consent agenda item #19 would be approved.

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve 




agenda item #19 as presented (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).

 7.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 8.  SR Job Description (Revised) - Classroom Audio Visual Specialist
 9.  TB RFP 10-09 Consultant for Property and Casualty Insurance
10. TB RFP 10-12E Cellular Services
11. TB QZAB Award (Delete)
12. OR Professional Services Agreement with Treasure Coast Driving School, Inc. (Delete)
13. CT Authorization to Advertise for Public Hearing - Policies #6.301, #6.301.1
14. SW Lincoln Park Academy Wind Ensemble Trip to Chicago, IL – December 16–20, 2009
15. KP St. Lucie West Centennial High Student Trip to Gettysburg, PA - April 1-6, 2010
16. MS Amended and Restated Recreation Facilities Mutual Use Agmt. with St. Lucie County
17. AG Ranking for Construction Managers Continuing Services

18. AG Master Agreement for Construction Management Services with The Morganti Group, Inc.

19. AG Master Agreement for Construction Management Services with Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc.

20. AG Master Agreement for Construction Management Services with Klewin Construction Co.

21. AG Master Agreement for Construction Management Services with Proctor Construction Co.

22. AG Agmt. for Architectural Svcs. for LPA Middle School Modernization with Donadio & Assoc. (Delete) 
23. DH Flood Damage Restoration – Administration Building (Duraclean Restoration & Remediation)

24. DH Request to Extend Date to Satisfy Contingency in Sublease Agreement with UF Board of Trustees

OTHER BUSINESS

25. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty, & Final Orders #015 - #019

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty



and Final Orders #015 through #019 (Hilson/Carvelli/




Carried 5-0). 
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

26. KM Charter School Update
Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Strategic Planning & Central Services, reported that staff was working with families and students from the Charter School of Fort Pierce that had closed as of November 30, 2009.  There were a total of 124 students who had either received new school assignments or had chosen home schooling.  All furniture, fixtures and equipment had been inventoried and secured by district staff.  All records were intact and were being re-distributed to appropriate schools of assignment.  As of yet, Dr. McGinn stated she had not received any notification that the charter school planned to move forward with its appeal.

27. AG Operational Plan and Timeline for LPA Middle School Replacement

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Maintenance & Facilities, presented a proposed site plan that encompassed the LPA Middle School Modernization Advisory Committee's unanimous recommendation for Option #3 which included the request that students remain on site during the construction period.  The design included one classroom building modified to include administration space and a cafeteria building with a media center.  The estimated cost was $20 million funded through QSCB or COPS.  The compact footprint allowed for additional green space, parking and athletic fields.  The master plan created greater cohesion, security and access.  State of the art technology was to be provided, including the high school buildings.  The operational plan would affect food service and athletics during construction.  Approximately 40-50 portables would be brought in to house students.  The older buildings would be taken down as soon as possible.  
Board members thanked Dr. Gaines and the committee members for their leadership and quick timeline in reaching consensus.  

Action:

The Superintendent  recommended that the Board




approve the operational plan [for Option #3) as



put forward in support of the Committee's recom-




mendation as accepted in November 2009 (Carvelli/




Hensley/Carried 5-0).
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

28. TI Proposed Topics for 2010 Board Workshops

Chairman Ingersoll reviewed the list of proposed workshop topics that he and Mr. Lannon had developed with board members.  Dr. Carvelli suggested, and it was agreed, that the Board would  schedule a review of the Annual Indicators for the July 2010 workshop. 
Chairman Ingersoll thanked Director of CTE Kathy Schmidt and the high school culinary arts departments for their help in cooking over 400 turkeys for the community's Thanksgiving Day meal.  Mr. Ingersoll also expressed appreciation for the exemplary sportsmanship and good high school football season (two teams made it to the regional playoffs) that had occurred.
Superintendent Lannon reported on information he had received from the Florida Dept. of Education regarding "Race To The Top" funding that the state and some districts might receive should it they grant dollars.  He also mentioned that Florida was projecting a $2.6 billion deficit in revenues that made it critical for legislators to begin working on the budget during the upcoming legislative session.  It was brought out that, for the first time in history, local citizens were paying more for education than the state which was in direct conflict with Florida's Constitution. 

Board members reported on various conferences, parades, and activities they had participated in.  
Dr. Miller congratulated Mr. Lannon and announced to the audience that he was this year's Florida Consortium of Education Foundations' "Superintendent of the Year".

Chairman Ingersoll recessed the regular meeting at approximately 8:03 p.m.  Meeting was reconvened at 8:06 p.m.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Mr. Alan Mathison, a teacher at Lincoln Park Academy, thanked the Board for the middle school modernization plans but stressed the importance of putting money into computers at the school (middle and high )also. 
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Ingersoll wished everyone a Merry Christmas (this was the only board meeting scheduled for the month of December 2009) and adjourned the December 8, 2009 regular meeting at approximately 8:10 p.m.  























